

Policy Brief

Volume 5, Issue 2 | August 2020

Juggling Child Protection and the Opioid Epidemic: Lessons from Family Impact Seminars

by Brittany Paige Mihalec-Adkins, M.S.Ed, Elizabeth Coppola, M.A., Denise A. Hines, Ph.D.,
Sarah Verbiest, Dr.P.H., M.S.W., M.P.H., and Shelley MacDermid Wadsworth, Ph.D.

TALKING POINTS

The opioid epidemic, involving opioid misuse and addiction, has had substantial implications for the welfare of children and families in the United States and for state service providers and public health and safety.

Children in the United States are suffering as a result of the opioid epidemic: They are experiencing maltreatment from parents/caregivers, then entering foster care, and subsequently losing caregivers to fatal overdoses at unprecedented rates.

Promoting sustained family well-being and child safety requires investment in policies and programs that increase early detection of substance use among expectant parents, provide holistic long-term treatment options to parents with substance use disorders, and utilize a “two-generation” approach to treatment.

ABSTRACT

Over the past decade, the number of children in the U.S. child welfare system has steadily increased, alongside rising opioid misuse and associated deaths. This brief presents the intertwined landscapes of opioid misuse and child and family welfare in three geographically different states—Indiana, Massachusetts, and North Carolina. State-level policy responses to the opioid epidemic and the associated impacts of it on children and families should invest in two-generation approaches to substance use disorder (SUD) prevention and treatment, optimize early detection and safe treatment of SUD among pregnant women, and expand access to medication-assisted treatment for individuals struggling with opioid abuse, including parents in the child welfare system.

Introduction

The number of children under the supervision of state child welfare systems nationwide has climbed to record highs. For example, the number of children served by foster care (i.e., out-of-home care) increased by nearly 50,000, from 638,041 in 2013 to 687,345 in 2018.¹ The rate of child removals attributable primarily to parental substance use doubled from 18.5% in 2000 to 36% in 2018,¹ which has changed the composition of American families, and challenged state systems to simultaneously combat an addiction crisis (i.e., primarily opioid misuse) while protecting affected children and families. This policy brief provides an overview of recent issues at the intersection of opioid misuse and child protection in the United States through three case studies. These case studies outline specific needs of and policy strategies pursued by states in three different regions—Indiana (Midwest), Massachusetts (Northeast), and North Carolina

“While the misuse of drugs has always been part of the constellation of issues affecting parenting in families involved in the child welfare system, the current crisis has affected communities more broadly than past epidemics have. Child welfare agencies in many parts of the country are struggling to respond.”²

(South East)—around issues related to substance misuse and to child and family welfare.

In recent years, the opioid epidemic has largely dominated the national conversation around substance misuse and its effects on communities. The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services estimated for 2017 that 11.4 million Americans misused prescription opioids and another 886,000 used illicit opioids (e.g., heroin), including 81,000 of whom used those substances for the first time.³ According to the National Institute on Drug Abuse, in 2017 an estimated 1.7 million Americans had substance use disorders (SUDs) related to prescription opioids and more than 650,000 related to illicit opioids.⁴ Furthermore, since 1979, the United States has seen a 22-fold increase in opioid-related mortality,⁵ and in 2017, nearly 68% of the 70,200 overdose deaths involved opioids, prompting a federal declaration of the opioid crisis as a public health emergency.⁶

The consequences of the opioid epidemic reverberate through families in the United States, as many of the nearly 12 million adults misusing opioids are parents.⁷ For instance, foster care placements and permanent terminations of parental rights have risen parallel to trends in opioid misuse, indicating that parents are struggling to meet child welfare system requirements for being reunited with their children.¹ Between 2000 and 2016, the prevalence of parental substance use as a factor in child removals by U.S. child welfare authorities almost doubled (from 18.5% to 35.3%),⁸ and parental substance use has become the second most common circumstance associated with child removal (accounting for 36% of removals in 2017). The most frequent circumstance is neglect (62%), which is routinely comorbid with parental substance use.⁹ One example of the intergenerational risks associated with parental substance misuse: nearly 6,300 youth removed from their homes in 2017 were misusing substances themselves.¹⁰ State child welfare systems have been forced to address this collateral damage of the opioid epidemic and have seen child welfare caseloads increase throughout the epidemic.²

While these national-level statistics are informative regarding the general landscape of the opioid epidemic and child welfare trends, analyses at the state level may be more useful for policymakers, as child protection systems are orchestrated differently within each state, and because the opioid epidemic

has differentially affected regions of the United States. Here, we provide brief glimpses into three U.S. states in different regions—Indiana (Midwest), Massachusetts (Northeast), and North Carolina (Southeast)—as well as strategies pursued by each state to address these complex issues.

Family Impact Seminars

Indiana, Massachusetts, and North Carolina were selected as examples to be highlighted in this brief because they represent regions of the United States facing slightly different manifestations of the opioid epidemic and because each state focused on the epidemic in state Family Impact Seminars in recent years. In

the same way that policymakers consider the economic impact of pressing issues and policies, Family Impact Seminars encourage policymakers to consider the impact of issues and policies on families (i.e., to use a “family impact lens”). Below, we summarize the issues in these three states, which have recently

dedicated Family Impact Seminars to these issues, and provide a brief overview of the related state-level legislative landscape.

Key Components of a Family Impact Lens in Policymaking

- Analyzing potential consequences of any policy or program for family well-being
- Exploring how families are used as a means to accomplish other policy ends (e.g., workplace policy promotes employee productivity by providing on-site childcare)
- Determining when families act as access points to public policy-related benefits (e.g., immigration, survivor benefits, Earned Income Tax Credit) by assessing eligibility and distribution of benefits to individuals.

Indiana

Opioid Misuse

Opioid-related overdose deaths in Indiana surged by 271% between 2010 and 2016, with opioids involved in 92% of all known overdose deaths in 2016.¹² By 2017, Indiana reported their third-highest single-year increase in overdose-related deaths, with an 18% increase over 2016.¹³ Nearly 30% of all opioid-related deaths involved individuals age 30–39, many of whom left behind young children.¹³ Furthermore, nearly 15%

What Are Family Impact Seminars?

Family Impact Seminars are a series of presentations, discussion sessions, and briefing reports that bring nonpartisan, solution-oriented research on family issues to state-level policymakers (e.g., legislators, legislative staffers, state agency leadership). More than 20 states regularly hold or have held seminars, which are usually hosted at the state capitol and include presentations by experts, a Q&A from lawmakers, and a written report produced after the seminar.

To learn more about Family Impact Seminars, including how to bring them to your state, and to review materials from past seminars, visit the Family Impact Institute website.¹¹

of infants born in Indiana in 2017 were exposed prenatally to opioids, which exceeds the national average of 11%.¹⁴

Child and Family Welfare

Indiana has seen one of the sharpest increases in the number of children in foster care since the beginning of the opioid epidemic.² In

2017, Indiana's Department of Child Services reported 20,394 children in out-of-home placements, up 89.4% from 2005.¹⁵ More than half of all child removals in Indiana in 2017 were linked

to parental substance use,¹⁵ far higher than the national average of 35%.⁸ Indeed, substantiated incidents of child maltreatment associated with caregiver substance use increased in Indiana from 4,961 in 2015 to 7,158 in 2017, when 25% of children who experienced child maltreatment had a caregiver with SUD.¹⁶ Also in 2017, Indiana's governor commissioned an independent audit of the Department of Child Services; the audit resulted in recommendations to expand treatment and resources for families struggling with SUD, and to expand interventions based on the Sobriety Treatment and Recovery Teams (START) model, an intensive SUD-specific intervention for child welfare—

involved families that incorporates peer recovery coaches and medication-assisted treatment (M-AT) options.¹⁵

Relevant Legislation

Since 2017, Indiana has taken multiple steps to stop the opioid epidemic, and although most of those were not explicitly intended to address family-level impacts, many have the potential for downstream effects on families by decreasing opioid availability and broadening treatment options. For instance, Indiana's state legislature integrated prescription-drug monitoring programs with electronic pharmacy management and medical records systems,¹⁷ and also placed new limits on first-time opioid prescriptions.¹⁸ The governor's office reported that Indiana's 2018 opioid prescription rates fell by 23% from 2017.¹⁹ Other legislation authorized municipalities to initiate needle- and syringe-exchange programs²⁰ and established new treatment facilities,²¹ such that most Indiana residents now live within a 1-hour drive of opioid-specific treatment options. More explicitly related to families, legislation authorized inpatient treatment resources for women using opioids during pregnancy,²² including family preservation and postbirth

Recent Family Impact Seminars on Related Topics

Indiana	Massachusetts	North Carolina
2018: "Our Double Epidemic: Hoosier Children Caught in the Opioid Crisis" 2015: "Rising Substance Abuse and Hoosier Families: What Can Legislators Do?"	2015: "Mission Critical: Reforming Foster Care and Child Protective Services" 2016: "Chemical Reactions: Marijuana, Opioids, and Our Families"	2016: "Intersections of Child Welfare and Substance Abuse: Strategies for Supporting Families"

wraparound support, and also authorized a pilot program focused on maternal and neonatal addiction.²³

Massachusetts

Opioid Misuse

In 2015, Massachusetts's opioid prescribing rate was lower than the national average, at approximately 60 prescriptions per every 100 residents – a number that declined further to 40 prescriptions per 100 residents by 2017.²⁴ However, also in 2017, Massachusetts reported 28 opioid-related overdose deaths per 100,000 residents, a rate twice the national average (15 per

100,000),²⁴ ranking Massachusetts among the top 10 states for opioid-related fatalities. From 2012 to 2017, Massachusetts saw one of the sharpest increases in the United States in deaths related to synthetic opioids (e.g., fentanyl), from 67 deaths in 2012 to 1,649 in 2017, a 25-fold increase.²⁴ Furthermore, between 2004 and 2013, the number of opioid-exposed infants born in Massachusetts increased by a factor of six.²⁵

Child and Family Welfare

In every year from 2014 through 2018, the percentage of families that the Massachusetts Department of Children and Families investigated for potential maltreatment has exceeded the national average by between 7% and 12%.²⁶ In the aftermath of several tragic, high-profile incidents, Massachusetts's governor outlined a series of reforms involving the agency, including mandated standardized risk-assessment tools, enhanced supervision and case review, and strategies to promote recruitment and retention of social workers.²⁷ Shortly after, an audit of 2014–2015 operations confirmed that the agency had not been meeting standards related to proper reporting of critical incidents of maltreatment among state-supervised children.²⁸

Relevant Legislation

In 2016, Massachusetts's state legislature unanimously passed the Act Relative to Substance Use, Treatment, Education, and Prevention, or the STEP Act, which was designed as a proactive approach to preventing opioid misuse through public education efforts and reducing the opioid supply.²⁹ The STEP Act was credited with a 29% decline in opioid prescriptions by the 2018 passage of a second major piece of legislation: Act for Prevention and Access to Appropriate Care and Treatment of Addiction.³⁰ This bill strengthened the STEP Act's education and prevention efforts, expanded the roles of recovery coaches, and widened access to treatment, and, according to the lieutenant governor, was informed by "valuable insight from families, individuals with substance use disorders, providers, recovery coaches, and first responders into what it takes to effectively address the opioid crisis."³¹ By 2018, the governor's office had doubled spending on opioid-related care from 2015 levels, adding thousands of beds to inpatient treatment centers and certifying nearly 200 sober-living facilities for after-care.³¹

North Carolina

Opioid Misuse

In 2015, physicians in North Carolina signed 87 opioid prescriptions per every 100 residents.³² The state subsequently experienced surges in opioid-related overdose deaths, which increased by nearly 40% between 2015 and 2016,³³ and increased again by an additional 29% between 2016 and 2017 – totaling a nearly-70% increase.³⁴ The rate of opioid-related deaths in North Carolina nearly doubled between 2010 and 2016,³² and 60% of fatal overdoses in 2016 involved opioids (including synthetics).³⁵ Further, instances of prenatal opioid exposure increased over 20-fold between 2000 and 2013.³²

Child and Family Welfare

In 2017, over 5% of children in North Carolina had contact with the state's Department of Social Services, slightly above the national average.¹⁶ In 2016–2017, parental substance use contributed to 39% of child removals, up by 13% from 2007–2008.³⁶ In one county, all child removals were due (at least in part) to parental substance use.³⁶ During that same time, North Carolina's child welfare system was being overhauled in the aftermath of several high-profile incidents of child maltreatment and an independent audit that cited inadequate funding, poor staff training and retention, and high caseloads.³⁷

Relevant Legislation

In 2017, the North Carolina state legislature passed the Opioid Action Plan (OAP), which focused on coordinating infrastructure, reducing the supply of both prescription and illicit opioids, increasing public awareness and prevention efforts, expanding access to emergency overdose-reversal drugs as well as long-term post-overdose aftercare treatment, and expanding treatment options, including folding M-AT into prenatal care when necessary. One year after OAP's implementation, prescription opioid prescribing fell 24%, opioid-related emergency room visits dropped for the first time in over a decade, and receipt of opioid-related treatment among uninsured individuals and those insured by Medicaid increased by 20%.³⁸ The 2019 OAP 2.0 more explicitly targeted impacts on families by addressing family-level risk factors for SUD (e.g., adverse childhood experiences); enhancing training for health care providers treating expectant mothers with SUD; and piloting an initiative to connect parents at risk for child

removal to evidence-based SUD treatment, recovery support services, peer supports, and material resources for basic needs (e.g., transportation and housing).³⁸ The OAP 2.0 also expanded community-based treatment options (including M-AT) and developed “problem-solving courts” to divert low-level offenders out of penal institutions and into systems of care.³⁸

Conclusion

Although each of the three states discussed here faces varying needs related to both opioid misuse and child protection, all are dealing with the changing landscapes resulting from the intersection of the two. All three states have passed sweeping legislation related to combating opioid misuse in recent years, although with slightly different foci and messaging surrounding these efforts. While all three states have reported gains made against overprescription of opioids and enhanced access to addiction treatment, we know less about changes in child welfare–related outcomes that may result from these efforts.

Issues on the Horizon

Several issues at the intersection of child welfare and substance use are on the horizon for all U.S. states. First, child welfare systems nationwide are gearing up for several substantial changes with the impending implementation of the Family First Prevention Services Act (FFPSA) by 2021.³⁹ The FFPSA

grants states more flexible access to federal Title IV-E dollars, which previously were allocated only for children in state custody (i.e., foster care). This will vastly expand states’ options for responding to parental substance misuse without separating parents and children, but it will also require implementation of evidence-based programming—a new FFPSA requirement that is stressing state systems to identify and adopt approved programming. Although 39 states, including the three profiled here, have opted for 1- or 2-year delays in FFPSA implementation, all states must implement by 2021. This will drastically alter funding and service provision infrastructures of child welfare systems nationwide.

Second, some states are beginning to see a resurgence of methamphetamine use and overdose deaths, which will have implications for state child welfare entities. Colorado, for instance, has seen a 3-fold increase in methamphetamine-related arrests since 2014, and in 2017, methamphetamine-related overdose deaths exceeded those related to heroin for the first time in more than a decade.⁴⁰ There are currently no M-AT options approved by the Food and Drug Administration for treating methamphetamine addiction, as there are for alcohol and opioid use disorders; thus, many state child welfare systems may soon be faced with another epidemic.

References

- ¹ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Administration on Children, Youth and Families, Children's Bureau. (2019). *Preliminary estimates for FY 2018 as of August 22, 2019* (AFCARS Report No. 26). www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/cb/afcarsreport26.pdf
- ² Radel, L., Baldwin, M., Crouse, G., Ghertner, R., & Waters, A. (2018). *Substance use, the opioid epidemic, and the child welfare system: Key findings from a mixed-methods study*. Washington, DC: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. <https://aspe.hhs.gov/system/files/pdf/258836/SubstanceUseChildWelfareOverview.pdf>
- ³ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2019). *The opioid epidemic by the numbers*. www.hhs.gov/opioids/sites/default/files/2019-01/opioids-infographic_1.pdf
- ⁴ National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2019). *Opioid overdose crisis*. www.drugabuse.gov/drugs-abuse/opioids/opioid-overdose-crisis
- ⁵ Alexander, M. K., Kiang, M. V., & Barbieri, M. (2018). Trends in Black and White opioid mortality in the United States, 1979–2015. *Epidemiology*, 29, 707–715. <https://doi.org/10.1097/EDE.0000000000000858>
- ⁶ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2017, October 26). *HHS acting secretary declares public health emergency to address national opioid crisis* [Press release]. www.hhs.gov/about/news/2017/10/26/hhs-acting-secretary-declares-public-health-emergency-address-national-opioid-crisis.html
- ⁷ Han, B., Compton, W. M., Blanco, C., Crane, E., Lee, J., & Jones, C. M. (2017). Prescription opioid use, misuse, and use disorders in US adults: 2015 National Survey on Drug Use and Health. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 167, 293–301.
- ⁸ National Center on Substance Abuse & Child Welfare (2018). *Parental alcohol or other drug use as a contributing factor for reason for removal by state*. https://ncsacw.samhsa.gov/images/statistics/2-NCSACW-Percent-AOD-removal_update_2018.pdf
- ⁹ Clement, M. E., Berube, A., & Chamberland, C. (2016). Prevalence and risk factors of child neglect in the general population. *Public Health*, 138, 86–92. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2016.03.018>
- ¹⁰ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Administration on Children, Youth and Families, Children's Bureau. (2018). *Preliminary estimates for FY 2017 as of August 20, 2018* (AFCARS Report No. 25). www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/cb/afcarsreport26.pdf
- ¹¹ Family Impact Institute. www.purdue.edu/hhs/hdfs/fii/.
- ¹² Brewer, R. M., & Freeman, K. M. (2018). Cumulative economic damages from 15 years of opioid misuse throughout Indiana. *Indiana Business Review*, 93(1), Article 1. www.ibrc.indiana.edu/ibr/2018/spring/article1.html
- ¹³ Indiana State Department of Health. (2019). *The drug overdose epidemic in Indiana: Behind the numbers*. Indianapolis, IN: Indiana State Department of Health, Division of Trauma and Injury Prevention. www.in.gov/isdh/files/85_Drug%20Overdose%20Data%20Brief_2019.pdf
- ¹⁴ Box, K. (2018). *Where Indiana stands: NAS and the opioid epidemic*. https://indianactsi.org/wp-content/uploads/Kristina-Box_Where-Indiana-Stands-NAS-and-the-Opioid-Epidemic.pdf
- ¹⁵ Child Welfare Policy and Practice Group. (2018, June 18). *Evaluation of the Indiana Department of Child Services*. www.in.gov/dcs/files/IndianaEvaluationReportCWGFinal.pdf
- ¹⁶ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Administration on Children, Youth and Families, Children's Bureau. (2019). *Child maltreatment 2017*. www.acf.hhs.gov/Regular Session/default/files/cb/cm2017.pdf
- ¹⁷ Indiana General Assembly. (2018). S.E.A. 221. Regular Session (2018). <http://iga.in.gov/legislative/2018/bills/senate/221>
- ¹⁸ Indiana General Assembly. (2017). S.E.A. 226. Regular Session. <http://iga.in.gov/legislative/2017/bills/senate/226#document-b9523207>
- ¹⁹ Next Level Recovery. (2019, April). *Progress report*. www.in.gov/recovery/files/Next%20Level%20Recovery_Progress%20Report_April%202019.pdf
- ²⁰ Indiana General Assembly. (2017). H.E.A. 1438. Regular Session. <http://iga.in.gov/legislative/2017/bills/house/1438#document-290e673e>
- ²¹ Indiana General Assembly. (2018). H.E.A. 1007. Regular Session. <http://iga.in.gov/legislative/2019/bills/house/1007/>
- ²² Indiana General Assembly. (2017). S.E.A. 446. Regular Session. <http://iga.in.gov/legislative/2017/bills/senate/446#document-91a5a43d>
- ²³ Indiana General Assembly. (2017). S.E.A. 243. Regular Session. <http://iga.in.gov/legislative/2017/bills/senate/243#document-4dc83d40>
- ²⁴ National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2019). *Massachusetts opioid summary*. www.drugabuse.gov/opioid-summaries-by-state/massachusetts-opioid-summary
- ²⁵ Franca, U. L., Mustafa, S., & McManus, M. L. (2016). The growing burden of neonatal opiate exposure on children and family services in Massachusetts. *Child Maltreatment*, 21, 80–84.
- ²⁶ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Administration on Children, Youth and Families, Children's Bureau. (2020). *Child maltreatment 2018*. www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/cb/cm2018.pdf
- ²⁷ Massachusetts Governor's Office Press Secretary. (2015, September 28). *Governor Baker, frontline child protection workers announce DCF reforms* [Press release]. www.mass.gov/news/governor-baker-frontline-child-protection-workers-announce-dcf-reforms
- ²⁸ Massachusetts Office of the State Auditor. (2017, December 7). *Official audit report: Department of Children and Families*. www.mass.gov/files/documents/2017/12/07/201610583s.pdf.pdf
- ²⁹ Massachusetts Legislative Assembly. (2016). H.4056. Reg. Session (2015–2016). <https://malegislature.gov/Bills/189/House/H4056>
- ³⁰ Massachusetts Legislative Assembly. (2018). H.4742. Reg. Session (2018–2019). <https://malegislature.gov/Bills/190/H4742>
- ³¹ Massachusetts Governor's Office Press Secretary. (2018, August 14). *Governor Baker signs second major piece of legislation to address opioid epidemic in Massachusetts* [Press release]. www.mass.gov/news/governor-baker-signs-second-major-piece-of-legislation-to-address-opioid-epidemic-in-massachusetts
- ³² National Institute on Drug Abuse. (2019). *North Carolina opioid summary*. <https://d14rmgrwzf5a.cloudfront.net/sites/default/files/21978-north-carolina-opioid-summary.pdf>
- ³³ University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. (2019). *North Carolina Disease Event Tracking and Epidemiologic Collection Tool (NC DETECT)*. Chapel Hill, NC: North Carolina Division of Public Health. <http://ncdetect.org>

- ³⁴ Kaiser Family Foundation. (2019). *Opioid overdose death rates and all drug overdose death rates per 100,000 (age-adjusted)*. San Francisco, CA: Author. www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/opioid-overdose-death-rates/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colId%22:%22Percent%20Change%20in%20Opioid%20Overdose%20Death%20Rate%20from%20Prior%20Year%22,%22sort%22:%22desc%22%7D
- ³⁵ Miller, A. (2016). *Fentanyl and heroin-related deaths in North Carolina: 2016*. Raleigh, NC: Officer of the Chief Medical Examiner. www.ocme.dhhs.nc.gov/annreport/docs/2016-FentanylandHeroin-RelatedDeathsinNorthCarolina.pdf
- ³⁶ Tucker, W. (2019). *The child welfare impact of the opioid epidemic: Increasing health care access to strengthen North Carolina families*. Raleigh, NC: NC Child: The Voice for North Carolina's Children. www.ncchild.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Final_SubMisuseFosterCare.pdf
- ³⁷ Hoban, R. (2017, June 8). Lawmakers moving on overhaul of troubled child welfare system. *North Carolina Health News*. www.northcarolinahealthnews.org/2017/06/08/lawmakers-moving-overhaul-troubled-child-welfare-system/
- ³⁸ North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services. (2019). *North Carolina's Opioid Action Plan: Updates and recommendations*. https://files.ncdhhs.org/nacdhs/OAP-2.0-8.7.2019_final.pdf
- ³⁹ Family First Prevention Services Act of 2017. H.R. 253, 115th Congress. (2017). www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/253/text?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22family%20first%20prevention%20services%20act%22%5D%7D&r=1
- ⁴⁰ Colorado Health Institute. (2019, November 1). *More Coloradans died from meth overdoses in 2018 than ever before*. www.coloradohealthinstitute.org/research/more-coloradans-died-meth-overdoses-2018-ever
- ⁴¹ Glied, S., & Oellerich, D. (2014). Two-generation programs and health. *Future of Children*, 24, 79–97.
- ⁴² Ko, J. Y., Patrick, S. W., Tong, V. T., Patel, R., Lind, J. N., & Barfield, W. D. (2016). Incidence of Neonatal Abstinence Syndrome: 28 states, 1999–2013. *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 65, 799–802.
- ⁴³ Mattick, R. P., Breen, C., Kimber, J., & Davoli, M. (2009). Methadone maintenance therapy versus no opioid replacement therapy for opioid dependence. *Cochrane Database Systematic Review*, 3, Article CD002209. <https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD002209.pub2>
- ⁴⁴ Hall, M. T., Wilfong, J., Huebner, R. A., Posze, L., & Willauer, T. (2016). Medication-assisted treatment improves child permanency outcomes for opioid-using families in the child welfare system. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 71, 63–67.



National Council on Family Relations

661 LaSalle Street, Suite 200

St. Paul, MN 55114

Toll free: **888-781-9331**

Fax: **763-781-9348**

www.ncfr.org

Copyright © 2020 National Council on Family Relations

This policy brief may be duplicated, distributed, or posted electronically with attribution to the National Council on Family Relations.

Inclusion of portions or all of this brief in printed or electronic textbooks, anthologies, or other publications requires permission from NCFR.

The views expressed within this publication may not represent the views or policies of the entire organization.

To see all NCFR research briefs and policy briefs, visit ncfr.org/publications/research-and-policy-briefs

Elaine A. Anderson, Policy Brief Editor

Author Bio

Brittany Paige Mihalec-Adkins, M.S.Ed., is a doctoral student in human development and family studies at Purdue University and a Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA). Her research focuses on the experiences of children and parents in contact with child welfare systems and has been supported by a National Science Foundation Graduate Research Fellowship and the Doris Duke Fellowship for the Promotion of Child Well-Being.

Elizabeth Coppola, M.A., is a doctoral student in human development and family studies at Purdue University and a Christine Mirzayan Science and Technology Policy Graduate Fellow at the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. Her research focuses on the risk, resilience, and well-being of children and families.

Denise A. Hines, Ph.D., is an associate professor in the Department of Social Work in the College of Health and Human Services at George Mason University. She is the former director of the Massachusetts Family Impact Seminars, and she conducted 10 seminars at the State House in Boston. Her research focuses on interpersonal and family violence.

Sarah Verbiest, Dr.P.H., M.S.W., M.P.H., is director of the Jordan Institute for Families and Clinical Associate Professor at the School of Social Work at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. She is also the executive director of the Center for Maternal and Infant Health at the University of North Carolina School of Medicine.

Shelley MacDermid Wadsworth, Ph.D., is a professor of human development and family studies at Purdue University and director of the Center for Families, the Family Impact Institute, and the Military Family Research Institute.

POLICY IMPLICATIONS

Several potential policy responses can ease the burden of the opioid epidemic on state child welfare authorities in both the short term and the long term.

- 1. States must invest in two-generation approaches to SUD prevention and treatment.** We are passing the epidemic of substance misuse on to our children,¹⁰ thus two-generation approaches to treating SUDs should focus not only on treating SUDs in parents, but also preventing SUDs and related issues for their children.⁴¹ Funding should support SUD prevention and education efforts and early SUD detection for young people, with a focus on children of SUD-affected parents and caregivers. Timely, holistic, and accessible SUD treatments for whole families should be implemented.
- 2. Policy should optimize options for early detection and safe treatment of SUDs during pregnancy, with a focus on long-term well-being for parents and babies.** Prenatal opioid exposure increased by about 380% between 1999 and 2013 in the United States, and 50–80% of exposed infants developed neonatal abstinence syndrome and associated neurodevelopmental, cognitive, and physical complications.⁴² Further, an estimated 80% of hospital costs associated with this syndrome are paid for by state Medicaid coverage.⁴² Thus, initiatives should fund widespread SUD screening protocols for pregnant individuals, training on detecting and treating SUD for health-care providers, including those serving in low-cost clinics and urgent care settings. These efforts should not be punitive toward individuals struggling with SUD during pregnancy.

Further, investments should be made in programming that supports long-term success in sustained sobriety, safe parenting, and healthy child development. Programming should be mindful of exposure experienced by infants born to parents who stopped using illicit opioids during pregnancy but used M-ATs, which are also opioids. Parents also should receive education on the many potential needs of their children due to neonatal exposure to opioids and on parenting while newly sober. Finally, programming efforts to close the gap between intensive inpatient treatments and community-based outpatient treatments to prevent relapse for parents with opioid use disorder should be emphasized.
- 3. Policy should support expansion of access to M-AT for individuals struggling with SUD, including parents in the child welfare system.** Individuals who receive M-AT have been found to be less likely to use illicit opioids, contract infectious diseases commonly associated with substance use (e.g., HIV and hepatitis C), and suffer fatal overdoses.⁴³ M-AT has also shown much promise for treating opioid use disorder and increasing likelihood of reunification among parents in the child welfare system.⁴⁴ Thus, funding should expand access to M-AT for families receiving child protective interventions. And finally, training on M-AT (and related stigma) should be mandated for child welfare personnel.